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April 4, 2017 

The Honorable Senator Richard Devlin, Co-Chair 
The Honorable Representative Nancy Nathanson, Co-Chair 
Joint Committee on Ways and Means 
900 Court Street NE 
H-178 State Capitol 
Salem, OR 97301-4048 

Dear Co-Chairpersons: 

Nature of the Request 

The Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) requests acknowledgement of receipt of this 
report on a recommended reallocation of the agency’s Contingency Reserve, established under 
ORS 238.670. At its March 9, 2017 meeting, the Joint Committee on Ways and Means 
Subcommittee on General Government adopted a recommendation that the PERS Board report 
back to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means regarding which accounts the Contingency 
Reserve funds would be reallocated to and the associated rationale for the decision. 

Agency Action 

As first explained in the 2016 Preliminary Earning Crediting agenda item, at the January 27, 
2017 PERS Board meeting, the Contingency Reserve is currently over-funded by approximately 
$345.8 million based on the funding level of 0.25% of the system’s accrued liability, adopted by 
the Board at its March 2016 meeting.  

Staff described options for reallocation of the excess funds, and stakeholder input was sought 
regarding reallocation. Letters from the following were submitted in response to the request for 
stakeholder input, and are attached to this report: 1) Greg Hartman, on behalf of the PERS 
Coalition; 2) Senators Kathleen Taylor and Tim Knopp, as Chair and Vice-Chair of the Senate 
Workforce Committee; 3) Senators Ted Ferrioli and Tim Knopp, on behalf of the Senate 
Republican Caucus; and 4) Governor Kate Brown. 

At the April 3, 2017 meeting, the PERS Board approved a motion to adopt the preliminary 
allocation of excess funds in the Contingency Reserve to the Benefits in Force Reserve, subject 
to adoption at a future PERS Board meeting, contingent on legislative reporting and review. This 
report is intended to fulfill that contingency and, once acknowledged, the PERS Board will take 
final action to allocate these funds in accordance with any direction they receive from this body. 

Rationale 

The Benefits in Force Reserve, established under ORS 238.670(2), is the source from which all 
Tier One and Tier Two member benefits are paid. This reserve is funded through transfers of 
contributions and accumulated earnings from member accounts and employer reserves at the 
time of the member’s retirement. 
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Based on the December 31, 2015 system valuation, PERS has an unfunded actuarial liability 
(UAL) of $21.8 billion, excluding side accounts. Retired members, or their beneficiaries, 
currently account for 64% of the system’s liabilities, or approximately $13.9 billion of the UAL 
if that same proportion is applied. Compared to the system’s liability for retired member benefits 
and the current funding level of their reserve, a direct infusion of the Contingency Reserve funds 
would incrementally increase the amount of funds available to satisfy these benefit payments as 
they come due. By shifting the funds from the Contingency Reserve to the Benefits in Force 
Reserve, those funds become available to pay member benefits and directly reduce the UAL. 

This reallocation would be consistent with stakeholder input. Only Greg Hartman, for the PERS 
Coalition, advocated for a different allocation, which would have distributed the excess reserves 
back to the accounts whose earnings were used to fund the reserve. Staff recommended the direct 
allocation to the Benefits in Force Reserve given the current underfunding, so that every dollar 
would be used to reduce the UAL. The Coalition’s recommendation would have incrementally 
increased member’s accounts as well which meant a small portion of the funds may have been 
paid out as members withdrew their accounts pre-retirement. Allocating all of the excess funds to 
the Benefits in Force Reserve assures that even that small leakage will not occur. 

Action Requested 

PERS requests the Committee acknowledge receipt of the report. 

Legislation Affected 

No legislation is affected by this request.  

Sincerely, 

Steven Patrick Rodeman 
Executive Director 

Attachments 
Greg Hartman Memo (February 12, 2016) 
Senator Taylor and Senator Knopp Letter (March 7, 2017) 
Senate Republican Caucus Letter (March 20, 2017) 
Governor Kate Brown Letter (March 31, 2017) 
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March 31, 2017 

Public Employees Retirement Board 

11410 SW 68th Parkway 

Tigard, OR 97223 

Dear PERS Board Members: 

As you know, I have had a number of conversations over the past two years about PERS and 

how we might address the current Unfunded Actuarial Liability while also ensuring the system is 

strong moving forward.  I appreciate all your work, and the conversations you and your staff 

have engaged in with me and with my staff on these issues.  Thank you for your service to 

Oregonians. 

As I have talked to a number of PERS stakeholders, including public employees and employers, 

two things have stood out to me as potential changes which, while small, will strengthen the 

PERS system and may lead to increased rate stability.  The first relates to a decision I hope you 

will make today.  The second relates to a structural change I hope you will consider addressing at 

your May 26, 2017 Board meeting. 

Today, you will decide how to allocate excess funds from the Contingency Reserve.  Rather than 

allocating these funds equally across accounts, as you have done at times in the past, I urge you 

to instead allocate them exclusively to the Benefits in Force Reserve.  Given the historic 

imbalance between the assets in that reserve and the present liability to retired members, your 

action to bolster that reserve seems to be the most prudent action. 

At your next meeting, please discuss options for easing the requirements around the creation of 

employer side accounts.  These accounts offer employers the opportunity to pre-pay for their 

future obligations to PERS.  I have heard from a number of employers that there are barriers to 

creation of these accounts which force them to hold reserves for predicted PERS rate increases in 

their own internal accounts.  Their own accounts are not always interest bearing, and those that 

are rarely see the returns gained by the PERS fund. 
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Increasing flexibility for public employers to dedicate their resources most efficiently to satisfy 

their future PERS obligations would maximize their options to resolve this difficult financial 

situation.  Please work with staff to determine how side accounts could be made more accessible 

to public entities wishing to set aside smaller amounts of funds or to set aside funds on a more 

frequent basis.    

Thank you for your work.  I know that you all take seriously your responsibility to oversee our 

state’s public retirement system and I appreciate your diligent work. 

Sincerely, 

Governor Kate Brown 

KB/epg 

Cc: Steve Rodeman, Executive Director, Oregon PERS 
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